
Faculty Senate Minutes
February 27, 2004
The Roane State Community College Faculty Senate met Friday, February 27, 2004 in D-209 (Harriman) and F-103 (Oak Ridge) via the IDEA room interactive system with Robert Alfonso, Faculty Senate president, presiding. Eleven members, one alternate and four officers attended.
The following attended:

	Officers:

· Robert Alfonso, president

· Robert Benson, secretary

· Pat Brown, past president

· Betty Denison, TBR faculty sub-council representative

Business and Technology:

· David Puckett

· Sam Ruple
Health Science and Nursing:

· (none present)
Humanities:

· Maria Barriga

· Curtis Currie

· Peggy Hilliard

	Library:

· Pat Pate (alternate)
Math/Science:

· Pat Bailey
· Jim Condon
· Jeff Sexton

· Pam Siergiej
Social & Behavioral Sciences:

· Don Lanza
· Bill Schramm



Item 1: Greetings
Senate President Robert Alfonso convened the meeting at 2:35pm.
Before beginning, senators expressed frustration with the delayed announcement of snow closing the previous day (February 26). The announcement was not made until sometime after 7:30am by which time many college employees were already en route to the college despite poor travel conditions. The late announcement caused considerable frustration for employees with long commutes and caught entire classes set to meet before 8am unaware. Senators noted that once the announcement was made confusion was compounded by an ambiguous message on the college Web page that “classes [were] closed”. Senate asked Robert Alfonso to find out more about the snow closing policy, specifically if there is a set time by which closings must be announced. Robert Alfonso will try to find out why the announcement was made so late.
Item 2: Approval of minutes
Minutes of the January 2004 Senate meeting were approved unanimously without discussion.
Item 3: Academic Integrity in Distance Education courses
There was general discussion about the academic rigor, integrity and reputation of distance education courses. One main concern was the inability to verify that student work submitted is actually the work of that student. One senator said, “Quality work is going on but we’re not sure who’s doing it.” Concerns were also raised about faculty reducing the content of their courses taught in IDEA room classes in order to accommodate the more complicated logistics of instructional delivery in the interactive rooms. One senator indicated that some distance education instructors warn their potential Web, IDEA room or video students not to take these classes if they have any other alternatives. Discussion was qualified by the recognition that “distance education” covers many different modes of instructional delivery, including Web, Web-enhanced, video and interactive courses.
Discussion followed about the desirability and practicality of mandatory proctored exams for Web and video courses. Several senators expressed concern that Regents Online Degree Program (RODP) courses do not require that tests be taken in proctored environments, such as the RSCC Testing Center and that many RSCC online courses follow suit. Consideration was given to the desirability of a policy requiring all RSCC web courses to have at least one proctored exam. Other faculty members who teach online suggested that proctoring was neither desirable nor necessary for all types of courses and that the need for proctored exams depends entirely upon the discipline and design of the course. Bill Schramm noted that his online courses emphasize homework rather than exams to help control for the unproctored environment.
On some level, the discussion came down to a difference of teaching philosophies as one faculty member indicated a preference for unproctored exams even within the traditional classroom. Peggy Hilliard added that in English and history classes, course grades are largely based on essays written outside of the controlled classroom environment. However, she added, verbal and non-verbal cues in the traditional classroom often help instructors assess the honesty of a student’s work.
Several senators expressed concern that a uniform policy requiring proctored exams would not be helpful in all circumstances and could impinge upon the academic freedom of individual instructors to organize their classes as they deem best.
There was expressed interest in formally sharing best practices of distance education instructors so that others may model and raise the integrity of their own courses.

Senate officers agreed to find out more about how these concerns have been discussed within the distance education committee. In particular, officers will investigate what happened to an earlier faculty recommendation that marginal students be screened somehow before enrolling in distance education courses. It was hoped that a way could be found to prevent marginal students from choosing Web and video classes based simply upon the perception that they are easier. Screening might also reduce the dropout rate for Web and video classes by keeping marginal students from getting in “over their head” with classes that require a great deal more self-discipline than the traditional classroom setting.
Item 4: Policy review: General travel policy (BA-01-01)
The primary change is that faculty and professional employees would no longer receive travel reimbursement for travel to mandatory college-wide activities, such as graduation, in-service days and Academic Festival. Clerical and support staff employees would remain eligible to request reimbursement for such travel.
Another change would allow division and department supervisors to verbally approve in-state, out-of-service area trips costing under $50. The current policy has requires verbal approval of a vice-president or president for any such trip costing more than $25.

Other minor changes involve travel authorization procedures and an adjustment in per diem meal and incidental allocation rates. 

Policy BA-01-01 was approved unanimously.

Item 5: Benroth committee appointments
Senate Vice-president Don Windham was not present to discuss details of how the Benroth Award selection committee will operate this year. In his stead, Robert Alfonso announced the following committee appointments: Pam Siergiej (Math/Science); Peggy Hilliard (Humanities); Kurt Backstrom (Heath Sciences/Nursing); Sam Ruple (Business and Technology); Don Windham (Social Sciences).

Questions or concerns about these appointments should be directed to Don Windham.

Item 6: Report on officer’s meeting with Dr. King
Senate officers met with Vice-President King on Tuesday, February 24. In this meeting, Dr. King discussed proposed changes to how enhanced workload credit hours are calculated for faculty teaching video and Web courses. Essentially, video course instructors would receive an additional 1 credit hour for every 15 students enrolled after a base enrollment of 30 students is met. Web course instructors would receive an additional 1 credit hour for every 5 student enrolled after a base enrollment of 20 students is met.
This proposal involved input from a Distance Education workload taskforce comprised of four faculty (David Pucket, Jim Knox, Pat Bailey, and Bob Barth), four deans (Myra Peavyhouse, Russ Schubert, Chris Whaley and Larry Bouldin) with Kathy Rhodes sitting as taskforce chair. Dr. King noted that the taskforce offered no official endorsement of the policy and that faculty representatives were concerned by the potential for increased class size for Web courses.
Pat Bailey was on the taskforce and offered further clarification for the Senate. Pat indicated that the taskforce was pleased at the effort to control video course size by capping at 60 students. Previous video course enrollments have reached 100 students. Pat expressed the taskforce faculty’s disappointment in increased Web course workload. The proposed enrollment for a normal Web-class workload would be increased from 15 students to 20 students. Other senators indicated that this change was already being used in some divisions for adjunct faculty teaching Web courses. Senators expressed concern that adjunct faculty are working under different workload credit structures than full-time faculty without the knowledge of either faculty or most deans.
Several senators affirmed that RSCC has historically enjoyed a generous workload credit formula for teaching Web courses. Any diminishment of this standard, it was suggested, would cause fewer full-time faculty to consider Web-based teaching an attractive option, which could result in a degradation of the quality of some of these courses.

It was suggested that increases in Web class enrollments will necessitate changes in course designs which might involve reduced course content and longer response times for student email.
[At this point in the conversation, the IDEA room connection expired and was unable to be reestablished.]
Item 7: Adjournment
Meeting unofficially adjourned at 4pm due to lost IDEA room connection.
Minutes prepared by Robert Benson, Faculty Senate secretary
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